Ann Arbor City Planning Commission

Minutes – May 18, 2010

Page 2

CORRECTED DRAFT MINUTES

ANN ARBOR CITY PLANNING COMMISSION
REGULAR MEETING

7:00 p.m. – May 18, 2010

Time: 
Chair Bona called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Place:
Council Chamber, Second Floor, 100 North Fifth Avenue, Ann Arbor, Michigan.

________________________________________________________________________________________

ROLL CALL

________________________________________________________________________________________

Members Present:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt
Members Absent:
Westphal, Woods
Staff Present:

Rampson, Thacher

________________________________________________________________________________________

INTRODUCTIONS

________________________________________________________________________________________

None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

________________________________________________________________________________________

None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

________________________________________________________________________________________
Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Pratt, to approve the agenda. 

A vote to approve the agenda showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt


NAYS:
None


ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods
Motion carried.

_______________________________________________________________________________________
REPORTS FROM CITY ADMINISTRATION, CITY COUNCIL,

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT SERVICES, PLANNING COMMISSION

OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES, WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

________________________________________________________________________________________
Briggs reported that the committee working on the Citizens Participation Ordinance met to discuss creating a survey for residents and developers to provide feedback on how well they think the ordinance has been working and any suggestions for future improvements.

________________________________________________________________________________________
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

________________________________________________________________________________________
None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
PUBLIC HEARINGS SCHEDULED FOR NEXT MEETING

________________________________________________________________________________________
Bona announced the public hearings scheduled for the meeting of June 1, 2010.
________________________________________________________________________________________
REGULAR BUSINESS

________________________________________________________________________________________
a.
Public Hearing and Action on Master Plan Review (whether elements should be studied for possible change or new elements added to the Master Plan) (postponed at 5/4/10 meeting) – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Rampson explained the revisions that had been made since the May 4, 2010 Planning Commission meeting.

Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier Boulevard, expressed concern about incorporating into the master plan some of the items in the Commission’s work plan, without the work plan having been officially adopted.  With regard to supporting documents of the master plan, he mentioned the Affordable Housing Needs Assessment Plan, stating that it was important to be aware of and maintain historic documents.  He stated that there should be a way to update the process to make sure everything that should be in the master plan was there and that all supporting documents were identified.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Giannola, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby approves the “City of Ann Arbor Master Plan Resolution” and the “City of Ann Arbor Resource Information in Support of the City Master Plan Resolution,” dated May 18, 2010.

Bona addressed the question about process.  She said it was the Planning Commission’s intent to create a resolution that included the desired updates, which would then be added to the work plan.  It seemed appropriate to vote on the resolution first, she said, before adding it to the work plan.

Carlberg stated that she met with Ethel Potts about her concern of land use principles that were put into the consolidated master plan.  She said Ms. Potts’ concern was mainly that the land use plan did not prevent or highlight avoiding demolition and that was the reason she had wanted to add the “vacant land” language.

She said they both agreed that adding the vacant land language would not do anything to prevent or promote demolition, so there was no need to take the community design standards and devote them to only the Northeast Area, as they really did apply to every part of the City and did reflect what was in the older plans.  
Briggs asked if there was an interest or need to add the Affordable Housing Needs Assessment to the list of resource documents.

Carlberg believed the first plan on the list, Consolidated Strategy and Plan for Housing and Community Development Programs, which was updated on an annual basis, reflected the needs assessment.  

Rampson agreed, stating that the needs assessment was an important study to provide data, but that the Consolidated Strategy and Plan was the community will for what should be done.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt


NAYS:
None


ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods
Motion carried.

b.
Public Hearing and Action on Windsong Condominiums Site Plan, 3.99 acres, 3001 Valencia Circle.  A proposal to construct 32 townhouse units (there are 12 existing units in Phase 1) for a total of 44 townhouse units – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Rampson explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Audrey Lucas, 2039 Stratton Court, lived behind the existing 12-unit Windsong development and expressed the concerns and problems the neighbors have been having with residents of the existing development.  Fences have been broken and neighbors’ security has been violated, she said, which was very disconcerting.  She was pleased that the petitioner had agreed to install a fence as part of this new development to stop the trespassing.  

Rob Finch, 2165 Stone School Circle, board president of the Stone School Townhomes, called attention to the problems their residents have been having with residents of Windsong.  He stated that there has been yelling and screaming late into the evening; little or no supervision of children; rocks being thrown onto their properties, causing damage; graffiti; power being turned off; profanity; and even one resident pulling a knife upon a neighbor.  He said there has been a great deal of police activity at Windsong and drug trafficking has been known to occur.  Many of the residents of Stone School Townhomes have worked hard to get out of bad neighborhoods, he said, and allowing this new development to be all Section 8 housing will only magnify the existing problems.  To address the problems, he suggested that the majority of Windsong be owned by the residents and that, at the very least, an eight-foot fence along the south side of the Windsong property be installed.

Stacy VanWashnova, 2123 Stone School Circle, shared the same concerns as the previous speaker.  She stated that her community has changed dramatically with the development of Windsong, with Windsong residents out at all hours of the night playing loud music and making a lot of noise.  She was concerned that this new development would only increase the problems and decrease their property values.  She requested a tall fence around the development and asked that all of the neighbors’ concerns be taken into consideration.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Pratt, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Windsong Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to preliminary approval from the Washtenaw County Water Resources Commissioner prior to City Council approval.

Carlberg asked the petitioner if the new Windsong units would be rental or owner-occupied.  

Peter Jobson, of Windsong LDHALP, petitioner, stated that they have were recently integrated into this project at the request of MSHDA (Michigan State Housing Development Authority), adding that they were not involved in the development of the initial 12-unit phase.  The new units would be rental townhomes, he said.

Carlberg asked the petitioner, based on what was heard from the community, how he proposed to address who would be selected to live in the new units and what the conditions would be under which the tenants would have to live.

Jobson said they had a long history with MSHDA in developing properties throughout the state, stating that MSHDA had confidence in their organization and their development and management procedures.  If there were lease violations with any of the existing 12 units, he said, then the management company would review to see if there was just cause for removing tenants and terminating leases.  That would be one option, he said.  Another option, he said, was to provide an on-site manager, which they intended to do once the second phase was completed.  He stated that a daily management presence, which would run credit checks and landlord histories and perform the detailed work of screening residents, would make a tremendous difference.  As the owner, he said, they took a strong role in asset management, which he did not think the owner of the existing 12 units did.  The existing condition of the property was not particularly advantageous to anyone right now, he said, noting that if this were to develop as a community with proper tenant screening, recruitment and management there was no reason why it could not become a vibrant, healthy part of the City. 

Carlberg asked when on-site management would begin.

Jobson stated that they were not part of the original 12 units and did not have an ownership interest in them.  However, he said, they would own the 32-unit phase and would begin on-site management and asset management for the 12-unit phase once construction began.

Everett, who would be managing this property with Mr. Jobson, stated that there was no excuse for what has happened at this property, adding that it has not been managed at all.  He said the problems were grounds for termination and that they would be stepping in as soon as possible.

Carlberg asked what “asset management” meant and asked if they would eventually own the 12-unit phase.

Jobson replied no, they would not own the 12 units.

Rampson asked the petitioners what their potential ownership was related to the condominium association and how much the condominium association would have the ability to do.

Jobson stated that they would be the managing general partner of the 32-unit phase.

Rampson stated that this was not how it was represented to staff.  She said the representation made to staff was that this was a condominium association with a master deed for both phases, which meant that there would be involvement of both as a single unit.

Jobson stated that in terms of the condominium association, if they had voting control of 32 of the 44 units, they essentially would control the condominium association.

Rampson asked if this meant the condominium association would have that type of involvement ability, or if there would be separate ownership.

Jobson stated that the actual ownership of the land upon which the 12 units were developed was not theirs; however, the land upon which the 32 units would be developed was.  If there were one combined condominium association, he said, they would have the majority vote as owners of 32 of the 44 units.

Derezinski asked if the on-site manager would be living in the development.

Jobson replied yes, if necessary, adding that the management company and the property owner would determine if this would be necessary.

Derezinski did not understand the creation of a condominium association when the units would be rental units.

Jobson believed this property was zoned and legally defined as a site condominium, so it would have a condominium association.

Rampson stated that the master deed was recorded for the entire site in November 2004 and the site condominium was recorded in July 2005.  Planning staff did not review these types of documents, she said, and this situation did not come to light until staff was reviewing this development proposal.  She would not characterize this as a site condominium, noting that she was not sure how they came to the conclusion to arrange this the way it was done.  Staff was assured that this was a single condominium, she said.  She suggested that the Planning Commission may want to place a condition on the approval that the ownership situation be reviewed by the City Attorney’s Office to make sure it was acceptable.  She added that if the land were subdivided as what has been described, it would not meet the R4B zoning requirements.

Derezinski presumed that a condominium association would have the ability to levy membership and recreational fees, but he wondered what guarantee there was that tenants, if part of Section 8 housing, would be able to afford those fees.

Jobson stated that they would not pay for maintenance of the property through the condo association.  Their budget contained funding for maintenance expenses, he said, and there were replacement reserves for future capital improvements.

Derezinski asked where the petitioners’ other properties were located.

Jobson replied that they had 137 units in South Haven, 200 units in Otsego, 136 units in Bath Township, and other properties in Dowagiac, Grand Rapids, Sterling Heights, Jackson, and the Kalamazoo area.  He said they’ve been brought into this to make sure the property is developed and managed properly.  He stated that it was in their best interest to address the problems occurring from the 12-unit phase because one bad tenant could drive out a number of good tenants, which no one wanted to see happen.  From a physical design standpoint, he said, fencing and landscaping was needed, and the problem of an owner not taking pride in that ownership would change once this became a whole community.

Derezinski wanted to make sure that the adjacent neighbors’ concerns about fences being torn down would be heard and resolved.

Jobson assured Commission that he had heard the neighbors’ concerns and that he did intend to install fencing.

Pratt asked if the petitioner’s other properties were MSHDA properties and if they were full or joint owners.

Jobson replied that most were MSHDA properties and that they were managing partners, which gave them daily control and responsibility.

Pratt referenced the police reports and asked if there had been a meeting with the Safety Services Unit to discuss the issues.

Rampson replied no, as staff just learned of the reports.  She said staff would work with public safety staff on this.

Pratt asked whether this should be done prior to Planning Commission action or if it would be easy enough to incorporate as the project moved to City Council.

Rampson stated that the petitioner has indicated an interest in moving ahead because of MSHDA timetables.  She said staff could work the public safety issue out as the project moves forward to Council.  She stated that behavioral issues were outside of the Planning Commission’s purview; however, now that staff was aware of the issues, they could bring the key people together to begin addressing them.

Jobson said they would be more than willing to talk to public safety staff.  He said he also would be calling the management company for the 12-unit phase to show them the police reports and talk to them about the behavioral issues.

Pratt wondered if it would be appropriate to including language in the development agreement that identified when the on-site management would be placed on the property.

Jobson thought the appropriate time for on-site management would be when the certificate of occupancy was issued for the second phase.

Pratt would request staff’s input on that.  He also asked about the City’s right to request a meeting each year between the owner and the public safety staff being added to the development agreement.  If these types of items could be added, he thought there would be a good, solid agreement.

Rampson stated that these kinds of site management issues typically were not placed in a development agreement, which is more associated with on or off-site improvements.

Pratt agreed, but noted that this was not a typical development.  He said he would defer to public safety staff for their recommendations on improving the problems that were occurring.

Rampson asked the petitioner if MSHDA incorporated on-site management into their agreements.

Jobson stated that this was not typically found in an agreement.  However, he assured Commission that it was in everyone’s best interest to maintain a viable, healthy community and that the reason there were problems with the existing 12 units was because they have not been managed correctly.

Pratt believed that on-site management has been incorporated into other development agreements.  While he had every reason to believe this petitioner would succeed at managing this development, there was always a chance that ownership or staff could change, and it would be good to know all of this up front.

Briggs asked if the petitioner had any ability to influence who lived in the 12-unit development.

Jobson replied yes, they would have that ability, although not right now because they did not own the property.  They would have that influence in the future, though, he said, adding that they envisioned a cooperative relationship between both phases.  He also stated that he would be calling the management company of the 12-unit phase tomorrow to discuss resolving the issues.

Briggs said she had serious concerns about moving forward with assurances that the issues would be addressed.  She preferred seeing progress first, such as if the owner of the 12-unit phase had a desire to be cooperative.  It seemed to her that building another 32 units before some of the issues were resolved or knowing how they would be resolved would be a recipe for disaster.  She referenced the police report for this property and expressed concern about the process MSHDA was following.

Rampson noted that staff received the police report this week, which was then forwarded to the petitioner.  She was not aware of MSHDA’s timeframe, but knew it was related to financing.

Mahler confirmed that the ownership structure being proposed did not meet the R4B zoning requirements.

Rampson replied that this was correct, as the minimum lot size would not be met.  

Mahler said he was very concerned about the needs of the residents and their right for quiet enjoyment of their property.  He would like to see a fence built, but said it would not be an absolute deterrent.  He was also very concerned about the tone he was hearing this evening about possibly stigmatizing all who live in Section 8 housing.  He did not want people to think that everyone living in Section 8 housing was bad, or that these types of issues going on here extended to all of MSHDA properties.  He pointed out that there were very good tenants who lived in Section 8 housing and that there should not be a mentality that every Section 8 tenant in the 12-unit phase should be removed.  This should be done on a case-by-case basis, he said, as he did not think every one of the tenants was the cause of the problems.  He appreciated that the petitioner would be working with the current owner and said perhaps the petitioner and MSHDA could take over that phase in the future.  He asked if there were any covenants, such as rules about funding, that MSHDA required of the petitioner that would affect the petitioner’s ability to interact with the current tenants.

Jobson stated that he did not meant to suggest that each of the tenants in the 12-unit phase would be removed from the development.  Not all of the tenants were “bad apples,” he said.  He stated that MSDHA rules would not allow a mixing of the funds between both developments; however, he noted that the 12-unit development should have a reserve account to use for improvements.  He also noted that they would not have a problem with building the fence.

Giannola stated that her major concern was the ownership issue, i.e., rental vs. condominium association.  She asked the petitioner if it would be detrimental if action on this project were postponed until the next meeting to allow City Attorney review. 

Jobson replied that slowing or delaying this project was not recommended, as there were timing issues involved.  He believed placing a contingency on the action this evening would be a better solution.  He stated that a major element of this project was financing from Key Bank, who tended to react if things did not go their way, which would be a concern of his.

Rampson stated that staff would not recommend postponement.  If the Planning Commission believed the site issues were being addressed, she encouraged moving forward, adding that the project would be delayed if the ownership issues were not resolved.

Bona was also uncomfortable moving forward with this given the outstanding issues.  She stated that the concept of making sure there was only one management company was important, as well as requiring on-site management.  Regarding the fence, she thought she heard the neighbors say they would like one on all three sides and she was not sure if that was how it would be.  She would not want the fence to be too high, but if it could be taller than six feet and the public safety staff concurred, she would support that.  She would like to see the petitioner come back with some type of documentation, such as in the development agreement or on the site plan, that would reinforce that the issues could be addressed.  This was a fragile situation, she said, and there should not be a rush to assume everything would be okay because there was a new owner.

Derezinski was pleased that the petitioner was coming in to take over a project that otherwise would remain a very unattractive site with problems continuing in the 12-unit phase.  That might be the only positive aspect, he said, someone new taking over the project with MSHDA involvement, which meant that there would be a time limit on the some of the tax credits and state funding.  He pointed out that if this were to fall apart, the petitioner would leave, nothing would get done, and the existing problems would remain.  He thought this was likely the best resolution.  While he had questions to be answered, he did not want to stop the project at this time, adding that he was confident everything could be resolved.  He also noted that this project would provide affordable housing and he would hate to see the City lose that opportunity by being reluctant to move forward to the next stage, even with contingencies.

Carlberg stated that this was a “catch 22” situation because the on-site management could not happen until the 32 units were built, so it was advantageous to move forward.  She suggested that a contingency be added to Commission’s recommendation that an arrangement with the present owners be undertaken and that a written plan be provided showing how both owners intend to resolve the problems with the current tenants.  She stated that the site was unattractive, so it would be to the City’s advantage to see this project completed.  Money for housing was so scarce and it was fortunate that MSHDA was willing to come in and finish the project, she said, so the focus should be on a good relationship with the residents and putting on-site management in place.  She trusted staff to work on these issues and suggested that the City Council members for this ward get involved by working with the neighbors and public safety staff on a plan to help resolve the problems.

Briggs thought it would be appropriate if contingencies were placed on the Planning Commission’s recommendation and were resolved before Council consideration.  With regard to Section 8 housing, she did not intend to say anything negative; rather, her comment regarding a recipe for disaster was related to constructing 32 additional units.  She did not think the affordable housing stock should be increased in an area that already had problems.  It was unfair to those already living in the area, as well as unfair to those moving into that area, she said, because they tended to have the least amount of options.  She hoped this could be resolved and that no more units would be built until the problems were worked out.  

Moved by Pratt, seconded by Mahler, to amend the main motion by adding the following language:  “; subject to (1) review of the ownership structure and documentation by the City Attorney; (2) incorporation of appropriate recommendations from the Safety Services Unit, including solid screening fence;  (3) modifications where appropriate to written documents, such as the master deed, development agreements, or other agreements, to be finalized prior to City Council consideration; and (4) subject to a written agreement between the petitioner and the owner of the existing 12-unit development, which addresses current tenant issues, prior to building permit issuance

Mahler believed these contingencies overstepped the Planning Commission’s boundaries.  He stated that getting into establishing and maintaining affordable housing policy was outside of the Commission’s purview.  He also did not think the Planning Commission could require the owner of the 12-unit phase to work with this petitioner.  Commission could implore the owner to do this because it would be in the best interest, he said, but he did not think it could be legally required as part of the site plan.  At the very least, he would be able to support the first contingency, which was the City Attorney reviewing the ownership structure and whether it conformed to the zoning requirements.

Derezinski agreed that the first contingency was the only legitimate one.  With regard to the other proposed contingencies, he pointed out that the petitioner has heard the Planning Commission’s concerns and he thought it should be left at that.  He was concerned that adding contingencies other than what was required could result in the project not happening, which would mean a possible solution of the existing problems also would not happen.

Carlberg suggested revising language so the petitioner would make a good faith effort to meet with the owner of the 12-unit phase to work out a process for resolving the problems.  She did not believe this was legally binding.  She noted that City Council would be hearing the same concerns and would want to know that something has been done to address them.  She said the petitioner would have to demonstrate, preferably in writing, that a meeting was held and the steps that would be taken to remedy the situation.  She was considering proposing a revision to the second contingency to reflect this.

Mahler stated that he would have the same objection with this revised language.  He appreciated what was trying to be done here, but this would be a standard that would require some demonstrable actions that lead to some result.  He could imagine a scenario where someone would claim that a good faith effort had not been made because that person was unable to attend a meeting.  He stated that this was a gray area and he was uncomfortable with including that as an amendment to the motion.

Bona stated that she would like to support all four of the proposed contingencies.  She would be pleased if the first and second contingencies were added at the very least, stating that she thought requesting a recommendation from public safety staff was within the Commission’s purview.

Briggs also believed the second contingency was within the Planning Commission’s purview.  She suggested that landscaping be added with the fencing to improve the appearance.  If the consensus was that these contingencies should not be made part of the Commission’s motion, she suggested a memorandum from Commission to Council outlining the issues and the Commission’s concerns.

Bona stated that this was the purpose of the minutes, which were transmitted to Council with all other project documentation.

Pratt stated that he had no problem eliminating the third contingency.  He suggested that the fourth contingency be revised to only require a report that the meeting was held and what the outcome was.

Moved by Pratt, seconded by Carlberg, that the third contingency be removed and that the fourth contingency (now third) be revised to say, “(3) the petitioner meeting with the owner of 12-unit property and providing a report as to the possibility of future joint tenant management.”  

Mahler said he was uncomfortable that a report and recommendation from public safety staff was to be made part of the Commission’s recommendation.  He thought the legalities of this were suspect and he would not be able to support it without the City Attorney’s office review.

Carlberg did not believe this was an unreasonable approach, especially given that the Police Department reviewed site plans in the past.

Tony thought the first contingency was appropriate because it raised a specific legal issue as to the validity of this proposal.  He believed the others were inappropriate as site plan contingencies.  He also noted that the minutes would be forwarded to City Council with this proposal, which he thought would be sufficient.

Giannola suggested that the contingencies be voted on separately.

A vote on amendment (1) showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion carried.
A vote on amendment (2) showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Giannola, Pratt



NAYS:
Derezinski, Mahler



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion carried.
A vote on amendment (3) showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Carlberg, Giannola, Pratt



NAYS:
Briggs, Derezinski, Mahler



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion failed.
A vote on the main motion as amended showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Pratt



NAYS:
Mahler



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion carried, reads as follows:
Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Pratt, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Windsong Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to preliminary approval from the Washtenaw County Water Resources Commissioner prior to City Council approval; subject to review of the ownership structure and documentation by the City Attorney; and subject to incorporation of appropriate recommendations from the Safety Services Unit, including solid screening fence.

c.
Public Hearing and Action on Zingerman’s Deli Expansion Site Plan, 0.39 acres, 418 and 422 Detroit Street and 322 East Kingsley Street.  A proposal to demolish the building at 322 East Kingsley Street and to construct a deli addition to the building at 422 Detroit Street totaling 10,430 square feet.  Modification of the conflicting land use buffer on the east property line is requested – Staff Recommendation:  Approval
Thacher explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Grace Singleton, 3200 Dwight Street, a Zingerman’s managing partner, stated that they have been working on this development plan for almost four years.  She provided background information on the company, as well as growth figures since 1982.  She said the additions that have occurred on the site over the years were done in a piecemeal fashion and highlighted the key goals of the new proposal:  develop an efficient, well-designed and unified plan to take the company through the next 25-50 years; preserve key elements that have contributed to the character of this area, such as the brick building and outdoor plaza area; additional storage space and a larger kitchen area; install an elevator and reduce the number of deliveries and standing time for trucks in the loading zones as a result of improved receiving areas; increase energy efficiency and utilize greener technologies.  She emphasized Zingerman’s commitment to Ann Arbor and the Kerrytown neighborhood.

Christy Summers, 3465 Brentwood Court, of Beckett and Raeder, representing the petitioner, showed the buildings on the site and explained which would remain and where the addition was planned.  She stated that the addition would link the deli and the annex, making the annex an integral part of the campus.  She explained the dining and tent areas, pedestrian and barrier free accessibility, service areas, landscape areas, and sustainable design techniques.  She stated that this project would be a contender for LEED certification.

Michael Quinn, 1520 Longshore Drive, of Quinn Evans Architects, representing the petitioner, described the design of the new addition, stating that it would be a two-story wing to the east of the existing deli which was designed to be consistent with the scale of the deli.  He believed the design would create an appropriate buffer between the Kerrytown commercial district and the more residential character of the Old Fourth Ward.  He said they have met informally with the Historic District Commission on a number of occasions to listen to historic preservation issues relative to the removal of the building on Kingsley and he believed there was support.  He said they have also met with the neighbors in the area.
Bernard Pearl, 505 Detroit Street #2, believed this proposal was appropriate and would fit in with the character of the neighborhood; however, he expressed concerns about noise and traffic, stating that there already were significant noise and traffic nuisances.  He was concerned how these nuisances would increase with the size of Zingerman’s increasing.  He wanted to bring this to the attention of the Planning Commission and staff and asked that deliveries, parking management and noise abatement of the HVAC system and delivery vehicles be addressed.
Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier Boulevard, stated that this was a special project with owners who have very strong roots in the community and who have created a development that is in scale with other buildings in the area.  He thought it was important to think through the issue of precedence and how the process should work.

Peter Pollack, 515 Detroit Street, spoke in favor of this proposal.  He stated that this site has always been a bit adventuresome in that buildings have moved around a bit and additions have been put onto buildings.  In a sense, he said, Zingerman’s was an innovator of retail activity in this residential neighborhood and this site plan continued that.  He has lived here since 1980 and, while it was a busy part of town, that was part of the joy of living here.  He stated that the delivery trucks did make noise and emit fumes and suggested that perhaps they be turned off during the delivery.  He noted that the petitioner has stated that this will be addressed.

Chris Crockett, president of the Old Fourth Ward Association and frequent customer of Zingerman’s, was pleased that the petitioner has been working with the Historic District Commission and said she thought the scale of the addition appeared to be appropriate.  However, she expressed concerns about the nuisances created by delivery trucks and about this proposal setting a precedent.  She did not think it was objectionable to place the new D2 zoning on the 322 East Kingsley site, noting that the small house that once existed there was gutted by a fire and she thought the appropriate steps were being followed by the petitioner and the Historic District Commission to come up with an appropriate design, but what concerned her was that no precedent should be set to allow other bits and pieces of the Old Fourth Ward to be turned into commercial uses.  She hoped the City would frame its approval of this project in such a way so that it was held in perpetuity as a special exception for spot zoning.

Patrick Thompson, 500 Detroit Street, stated that the creation of an alley regularly occurred with delivery trucks lining the street.  He said this caused a blind spot for pedestrians, with two people having already been hit by cars and other near misses.  He asked that greater restrictions be placed on the residential side of the street, perhaps by painting the curb yellow and installing signage.  He did not want to impede this project from moving forward, asked that these issues be addressed.

Rick Struts, 2031 Pine Hollow Trail, a Zingerman’s managing partner, stated that nothing the previous speakers have said about traffic and pedestrian concerns was untrue, not only for the residents in the area and those coming to this intersection, but also for Zingerman’s staff.  He did not think there was one simple solution.  He said they have spoken to their vendors and have requested that trucks making deliveries be no larger than 54 feet.  He stated that the new addition, which included more storage space, would also allow for a significant time savings in the unloading of deliveries as well as a significant reduction in the number of deliveries made, noting that they believed they could reduce the deliveries currently being made three to four times per week down to once a week.

Gary Boren, 322 East Washington Street, stated that he was a member of the Downtown Development Authority, but was speaking on behalf of himself.  He stated that he was also concerned about historic preservation; however, in terms of a precedent being set, he thought this proposal was a very clear case and would not be confused in the future.  He believed Zingerman’s would deal with the noise and traffic concerns to the best of their ability.  He strongly supported this project, stating that it would bring more employees, tourists, customers and a good density to the downtown.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Giannola, seconded by Derezinski, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Zingerman’s Deli Expansion Site Plan and Development Agreement, subject to the resolution of loading zone options on East Kingsley Street prior to City Council action.

Moved by Giannola, seconded by Derezinski, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the proposed modifications to the conflicting land use buffer requirements of Chapter 62 (Landscape and Screening Ordinance), because the standards contained in Section 5:608 (Modifications) have been met.

Bona was aware that noise from mechanical equipment was an issue in the downtown and asked how this was handled.

Rampson stated that this was a common issue in the downtown, but said was not a planning issue to the extent that there were no site plan standards in place to address it.
Bona asked about the process involving Historic District Commission, Planning Commission and City Council consideration and about the difference between a certificate of appropriateness and a motion to proceed.
Thacher stated that Zingerman’s applied with the Historic District Commission (HDC) in 2008 for a determination as to whether the building at 322 East Kingsley and the annex on Detroit Street were contributing structures.  The HDC determined that they were, she said, which meant the HDC could not allow demolition of them through a “certificate of appropriateness.”  She said the remedy to that was to apply for a “notice to proceed” with the HDC, which required the project to have all of its site plan approvals from the City in place, its financing in place, and any other zoning and environmental approvals in place to ensure that there was a serious intent to build the project and go forward in a timely manner.  What the HDC wanted to avoid was the removal of historic buildings and then no project being built, she said.  She said Zingerman’s has been working with the HDC and feels confident about spending the time and money to bring the site plan through the approval process before going before the HDC for a motion to proceed.

Mahler thought this was a great site plan that would fit well with the character of the area.  He appreciated the energy efficiency proposals and the wise use of space.  He was sensitive to the concern of pedestrian and vehicle traffic at this intersection, which he kept in mind when reviewing the proposal.  He was interested in hearing more specifics from the petitioner about decreased deliveries because he thought that a reduction in the number of trucks making deliveries was key in addressing this concern.  
Singleton stated that the actual decrease in deliveries has not been quantified, although it would be significant.  She said a key consideration was that deliveries would no longer require traversing the 55 feet along the building because the storage space was being moved and expanded.  This would decrease the amount of time that a delivery truck was parked for unloading, she said.  She added that the number of deliveries would also decrease as a result of this, going from three to four times per week to two, and from two deliveries per week to one.  The number of deliveries for fresh produce would not be reduced, she said, because of the nature of the product, although they would go themselves and purchase produce from the Farmers Market.
Struts added that the largest trucks that made deliveries to Zingerman’s were for imports from private shippers.  This happened about four to six times per year, he said, but noted that the amount of time involved in unloading would decrease because of the new addition.

Mahler thought this was a wonderful use of the space.  He did not have a particular concern about commercial use creeping into the neighborhood given that so much time and effort has been spent talking about the issue.  He would be voting to recommend approval of this project.
Briggs seconded Commissioner Mahler’s comments.  She said it seemed as though Zingerman’s was doing what they could to make the deliveries more efficient, which would in turn help address the traffic concerns.  She wondered if there were any thing the City and/or DDA could do, perhaps putting signage in place, to alleviate some of the problems.  She said she also did not have a concern with commercial uses moving further into the neighborhood.

Giannola agreed that this was a great project that used the property very well and it was in scale with the neighborhood.  She noted that the green roof was unique to this site.  She expressed her support.

Carlberg asked what the function would be of the paved area in the alleyway.

Singleton stated that this would be a service alley, used by staff to take out trash, used for a kitchen entrance, and used by staff to take food from one storage area to another.  She stated that there currently was a great deal of overlap between guest and staff access points, so this would be a major improvement in efficiency.  

Carlberg asked if the eating space on the second level was new seating space.
Singleton replied yes, that there would be a deck off the second floor of the new building for customer seating, as well as customer seating underneath the deck.  Although it was not finalized, she said, they envisioned a three-season room there.  

Carlberg stated that this would allow customers to sit outdoors and look out onto small roofs and trees.  It would be very attractive, she said, voicing her support for this project.

Derezinski agreed, stating that it has been fascinating to watch this business grow and change and creatively use the space.  He did not think much else could be done to use the space as efficiently and at the same time retaining the hometown quality.  He expressed his support for this project.
Bona asked if there were a loading zone on both sides of Kingsley or just on the Zingerman’s side.
Thacher stated that the site indicated a loading zone on the Zingerman’s side only.
Bona asked if delivery trucks parking on the other side of the street were parking in regular spaces.
Singleton replied yes, which was illegal.  She said they have talked to their vendors, telling them that Zingerman’s may have to stop buying from them if they continue to park illegally.  She said the amount of illegal parking for deliveries has been reduced somewhat and said Zingerman’s would stay on top of that.

Bona asked if there was interest in including some kind of noise restriction on top of the buildings.  She said this was near a residential area and there would be large rooftop mechanical units.
Quinn stated that there would be a mechanical unit on the roof of the new addition, but said a six-foot tall visual and acoustical would surround it.  He said it would be a highly efficient, super-insulated structure, which would eliminate the need for upgrading in the future.  He said they were also looking into geo thermal heating and cooling and recapturing ventilation heat, which was substantial in a restaurant.  He said they believed the acoustics would be improved somewhat by changing the location of the existing equipment, meeting energy and noise standards, and providing the screen.
Bona said she was concerned with doing more than just meeting the noise ordinance regulations and recommended that the petitioner provide more specifics as far as what was being done before this went to Council.
Briggs expressed her appreciation to the petitioner for their efforts in citizen participation, as it appeared they went beyond what was normally done.
A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion carried.
d.
Public Hearing and Action on Westside Farmers Market at Zingerman’s Roadhouse Special Exception Use, 2501 Jackson Road.  A request to allow the sale of produce at 34 vendor booths in the parking lot on Thursdays from 3:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. from June through September – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Thacher explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.

Roger Bowser, 700 Barton Drive, representing the Westside Farmers Market Steering Committee, stated that they were beginning their fifth year, going from 10 vendors in year one to 20-25 vendors this year.  He believed Ann Arbor could use another farmers market on this side of town and appreciated the support of the Planning Commission.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission, after hearing all interested persons and reviewing all relevant information, finds the petition to substantially meet the standards in Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:104 (Special Exceptions), and hereby approves the Westside Farmers Market Special Exception Use, subject to receiving written approval from the Fire Marshal each year for emergency response access.

Carlberg stated that there were no questions to ask regarding this proposal because the market has already been in operation and all issues have been worked out to make it successful.  She thought it was a benefit to provide a farmers market on this side of town.

A vote on the motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion carried.

e.
Public Hearing and Action on Amendment to Chapter 57 (Subdivision and Land Use Control Ordinance), Section 5:131, Fees.  An amendment to remove paragraph (1) and instead state that fee reimbursements will be as established by resolution of the City Council – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

f.
Public Hearing and Action on Amendment to Chapter 57 (Subdivision and Land Use Control Ordinance), Section 5:136(2), Public Information and Hearings.  An amendment to revise the required display of area plans, site plans, plats and land divisions under review in City Hall to at least 1 week prior to a public hearing – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

g.
Public Hearing and Action on Amendment to Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:71(1), Approval Procedure.  An amendment to revise the time in which the City Council must act after receiving a recommendation from the Planning Commission regarding planned project petitions to be consistent with recently proposed amendments to Chapter 57, Section 5:130 Time Limits – Staff Recommendation:  Postpone
Rampson explained the proposed amendments.

Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier Boulevard, questioned why the reimbursement policy was part of the City Code.  He suspected it may have been placed in the code as part of the budget planning process related to projecting revenues from development petitions and then having situations arise where a reimbursement is requested.  He wanted to make sure that as this process moved forward, there was no question about this.  With regard to the public display of plans, he wondered what might happen in the future if someone were to request a large-scale drawing to view.  He did not want to see a situation arise where one would have to buy a drawing in order to view it and asked that this be addressed so it was not a problem in the future.

Noting no further speakers, Bona declared the public hearing on the first two items closed and the public hearing on the third item continued.

Moved by Briggs, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance), Section 5:71(1) (Approval Procedures), to revise the time in which City Council must act after receiving a recommendation from the Planning Commission regarding planned projects.

Moved by Mahler, seconded by Derezinski, to postpone action.

A vote on the motion to postpone action showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion carried.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Pratt, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 57 (Subdivision and Land Use Control), Section 5:131 (Fees), to revise fee reimbursement policies.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Pratt, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 57 (Subdivision and Land Use Control), Section 5:136(2) (Public Information and Hearings), to revise requirements for display of plans under review.

Bona stated that with regard to the public comment regarding the long-term display of large format drawings, she would expect that the future would involve large screens for viewing these types of drawings, thereby eliminating the need for anything to be copied.

A vote on the motions showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Briggs, Carlberg, Derezinski, Giannola, Mahler, Pratt



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Westphal, Woods

Motion carried.

________________________________________________________________________________________
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION

________________________________________________________________________________________
Jim Mogenson, 3780 Greenbrier Boulevard, expressed concern about the discussion regarding the Windsong proposal.  He stated that this property was previously zoned for multiple-family use, so this was a by-right proposal.  He believed the problems that were occurring on the site were police-related issues, not zoning issues, and he wanted to make sure that the Planning Commission did not attach something to the zoning that was actually related to a police issue.  He also noted that if tenants were receiving a subsidy, there were requirements attached to those subsidies.  

________________________________________________________________________________________
COMMISSION PROPOSED BUSINESS

________________________________________________________________________________________
None.
________________________________________________________________________________________
ADJOURNMENT

________________________________________________________________________________________
Bona declared the meeting adjourned at 11:00 p.m.

                                                                    

______________________________________                                                                                Wendy L. Rampson, Planning Manager


Kirk Westphal, Secretary

Planning and Development Services

Prepared by Laurie Foondle
Community Services Area
